Older People’s Council

General Meeting, 10.00am, Wednesday 30 June 2010 

at Portslade Town Hall
1 Apologies and Declarations of Interest
2 Minutes/matters arising from 26 May Meeting
3 Reports from Members
4 Chair’s report: 
5 Visiting Speaker – Steve Lewis, Vice Principal of City College

    6
     Secretary’s information:
To include discussion on future Scrutiny Panel topics
(copy of Cllr Mitchell’s is letter attached)
7
    Annual Report: plans, discussion
Copy of 2008-2009 Annual Report is attached

Please bring new ideas for the new report 
8      Work Plan – update
Green Waste; Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets

9       AOB 

Older People’s Council

Minutes of the General Meeting held on Wednesday 30 June 2010, 

in Portslade Town Hall, Committee Room 3, 10.00 – 1.00pm 

Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, Harry Steer, Bob Gunnell, Colin Carden, John Barry, Francis Tonks, Jim Buttimer, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Pam Lelliott (notes), plus one member of the public

NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Apologies: John Eyles, Jane Simmons (link officer), 

2. Notes/matters arising from 26 May meeting

Accuracy: no changes.


Matters arising: 
(2 (3)
Colin and Harry gave apologies for not being able to attend the Somerset Day Centre 30th Anniversary event, due to very busy workloads.

(2(10)
Jack confirmed that John E had attended a meeting re Dignity with Sara Fulford.

(3)
Pam had sent Jim Planning papers but they were incorrect. Jim needs the Weekly List of Planning Applications. Pam to print and send them to Jim weekly.  Action Pam                                                              

Concern was voiced regarding a possible Council deal with Seaside Community Homes Ltd.

(4)
Jack confirmed that the meeting regarding Older People’s Day took place on the 22 June and Mary Evans, Jane Simmons, Steve Lawless and Angie Greaning had attended. It was proposed that the OPD became a combined event with another day such as the BME day as there were no resources to fund a separate Older People’s Day. Lila Hunnisett (new administrator for the Pensioner’s Forum): her contract does not include administrating the OPD. The LINk have offered to give some money for the Day. Discussions are ongoing. 

Francis confirmed The Bridge Community Centre is safe for the next 2 years.

The OPC meeting with the Mayor in December: Harry to arrange. Action Harry
The Constitution: John B is waiting for title of the relevant person on the new Strategic Leadership Board, but was advised that Mark Wall may have the information. John B will contact him.                                               Action John B  

John B suggested a minor change to paragraph 3(f) of the Constitution. This, and to include mention of “sound transmissions and recordings”, was agreed.   
3. Reports from Members

Bob advised that Mike Wetherby MP, had recorded a piece for Grey Matters on what the government will do for older people: no change to bus passes, help with heating and free swimming, but the government has since taken away free swimming for children and pensioners. The King Alfred is charging from July. All agreed the OPC should send a letter to our three MP’s regarding this, and to follow up with a letter to the Council, as councils can fund free swimming.                                  Action John B 
Francis reported that he had talked to a French research student about the OPC.

He had attended a meeting regarding The Level Consultation and where the skateboard park should be situated. Money will be sought from English Heritage, but this does not include the skateboard park. Francis passed out a document showing the possible 3 plans; Plan C which offers a compromise arrangement is favourite.

He had also attended a meeting regarding the NHS Hospital Redevelopment  

Under the 3Ts plan the Barry building is to be knocked down next year. In a discussion on clinical planning, John Wilkinson asked for ideas on what reception areas, waiting rooms and doctors consulting rooms should be like. Francis suggested that John Wilkinson be invited as a visiting speaker.




Action John B                                                                                                                   

Ed spoke about City News, he feels that there is nothing in it to interest older people, and would like the publication abolished. Jack suggested that a member of the OPC should be on the editorial board. John B suggested a meeting with Jack, Francis, and the editor to discuss more features to interest older people. Mary Mears has agreed to promote the OPC election next year and have a full page advertisement in the City News. City News was set up to be self-supporting with no cost to the public; this needs to be checked before meeting with the editor




Action John B

Ed had also attended a TTDC networking conference and passed out a booklet to members, a National Falls Awareness meeting and is to attend the Falls and Postural Stability for the Elderly conference in York, 21 Sept. and an Active Ageing Seminar on the 13 July. He advised members of the World Congress on Active Ageing which is being hosted by Glasgow Caledonian University in August 2012. 

Colin reported that he had attended the Age Concern Board meeting on the 22 June . The Brighton Hove & Portslade group had decided not join the national Age UK group. Maggie Deacon is to leave soon. Their next AGM is in October.

Jim: nothing to report.

Harry reported that he had attended the bi-monthly PAVA meeting. Part of their meetings have a visiting speaker and part a workshop where case studies were looked at. He advised that his charity the Bluebird Society for the Disabled needs to find 10k for rent. Funding is very tight and they have applied to the council for a grant.

John B informed that he had attended the Disability Summit at the Corn Exchange, where the main discussion was about setting up an Independent Living Centre. He asked for comments on the proposed Pension’s Forum and 60+ Action Group amalgamation. The next meeting on this is in early Sept.           



Action All

4
Chair’s report

Jack spoke about the recent Pensioner magazine which he thought was a very good edition. There had been a misunderstanding from a reader regarding the bowel cancer screening, which has been referred to Susie Ryan for a response. Jack’s regular update entitled “Older People’s Council News” is essentially a personal view.

PF/60+ Amalgamation: it had been agreed that it was too early to dissolve the Pensioner’s Forum.  

He advised that he had been interviewed by a French journalist for an article in the French newspaper L’Humanite

He reported that he and John B had attended a meeting in Eastbourne on Activity Buddies, which involved health/pharmacy students working with older people.

Jack asked the member of the public in attendance if he had any comments about our meeting. He replied that all the topics had been very relevant, and asked how the OPC open meetings were publicised. John responded that we distribute leaflets, display them on council and community notice-boards, and publicise the event through City News and the Argus.

5.
Visiting Speaker – Steve Lewis, Vice Principle of City College


Jack welcomed Steve to the meeting.

Steve thanked the OPC for inviting him to the meeting and was pleased to be able to explain the issues raised regarding the closure of the Connaught Centre, which has been a popular venue for adult education. The building is Grade 2 Listed and needs a lot of expensive work carried out to make it safe. Funding for adult education has been cut by half, and City College has to look at ways to save money. The courses at the Connaught will be spread across venues in the City. City College is in discussion with B&H City Council to try to keep the building in community use.

Q&A


Q
City College Corporation, how is it constituted?

A
The Corporation is an independent body, and liability for what happens to the college lies with them.

Q
Have commercial companies been approached for funding?


A
No one has come forward.


Q
Could the building revert back to a primary school?


A
City College is in discussion with B&H City Council.

Q
Will the classes that were run during the day at the Connaught still be during the day when moved to other venues?


A
Yes


Q
How to people book classes?

A
All registration, admission, and fees etc will be handled at Pelham Street 


Q
Car parking – courses and parking are both for 2 hours, which raises difficulties for those attending: can anything be done to overcome this problem? It was suggested that the College could provide a card to put in your car for an extra1/4 hour parking?          

A
Parking is not in the College’s hands but they have spoken with the Council. The Cricket Ground, where some courses will run, will have 83 free parking spaces, with a new entrance from September at the top of the ground.


Q
Who asked for the building be Grade 2 Listed? 


A
The Brighton Society and the Hove Civic Society

Q
What is the proportion of students to older people?


A
The biggest age group attending the college is 28-40 years.

The college runs 3 courses a day which are attended by 50+ students, and all these will now run elsewhere in the City. Funding is only available for courses that involve a qualification.


Q
Will English classes be maintained?

A
GCSE’s are not a priority any more. Languages will be taught at Pelham Street or the Cricket Ground.

Q
Is the retrenchment linked to the Learning & Skills Council fiasco?

A
This contributed to a range of problems which have all come at the same time. The City College has 2 other Victorian buildings that will need refurbishment

Q
Will the arrangements to teach in other locations continue?

A
If the Connaught returns to being a school, evening classes may return there.


Q
When will the prospectus be available?
A
The prospectus is ready for printing, but meanwhile it is on the website.

Q
Lifelong Learning courses are very expensive for people on a pension.

A
This is a government policy that course fees have to cover the cost of the course plus 2%. It costs ¼ million pounds to run the whole range of evening classes in the City.     

6. 
Secretary’s information

It was suggested that 2 topics for Scrutiny Panels might be: an investigation into leaseholder problems, and a review of the outcome of the Winter Service Plan Scrutiny report. John B to send to Cllr. Mitchell.   Action John B

Discussion of the City budget: John B has contacted James Hengeveld of Strategic Finance & Procurement, who is happy to consult with the OPC later this year.

The next OPC meeting on the 21 July is at the Jubilee Library. There will be presentations by 2 groups attending: City Clean, and members of the Youth Council. John proposed that they speak early in the meeting. All agreed.

John advised that he would be on holiday from the 5-16 July.

7. 
Annual Report

Jack advised that the Annual Report needs to be more attractive, with more photos of members and including a piece about each member’s current activities and interests in about 200 words. Members are asked to come back to the next meeting with contributions and clear ideas for the Report.                          

            
Action All

It was agreed not to include the list of committees and groups on which the OPC is represented. Ed said he was happy to proof-read the text.

8.
Work Plan                     

Green waste: the most recent meeting with City Clean had been postponed. John B will arrange a new meeting, probably in August.

Transport:  it was reported that Council spending on current projects such as the Clock Tower pavement work has left little money for traffic-calming and similar measures 

Seating: Members were invited to suggest a location for a public seat in their zones. 

Jack suggested that repainting work is needed on public benches in Grand Avenue 

9.
AOB
John B was asked to write to Mary Mears about a replacement for Dawn Barnett as the Council representative on OPC.


Action: John B

OPC Website: Ed asked what is happening with the website?

A key problem is that our website was created with help from University computing students. Council computing staff use a different system for their own website and have not been able to offer help with our website. 

John commented that our website needed a lot of work, and that this would be at the expense of other secretarial work. The OPC receives excellent admin support from Pam Lelliott, but he was concerned that, since the departure of Paul Martin from the OPC support role, most of the work previously undertaken by the Link Officer has fallen substantially on the OPC generally and on the Secretary in particular. This makes his key work with older people and community groups unsustainable.

It was suggested that intergenerational projects with young people might lead to some assistance with the work needed to update the website. Colin suggested that he knew someone that could help.

The next OPC meeting with Mary Mears is set for 14 September. It was agreed that additional regular meetings with Cllr Dee Simson would be helpful,
Action John B                            

Signed



Chair



Date 
